Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


April 12, 2010
Minutes
Present:  Laurie Raymond, Tyler Ingalls, Darla Chafin, Kimberly Russell, Suellen Doggett, Edward Doggett, Kim Humphrey, Lambros Phillips, Sue Murphy, Kathy Brown, Brain Scanlon, Anne Marie Riley, Kendra Danse, Chris Danse, Vicky Shaw, Priscilla Burnette, Deb Anthony, Charlene Kinnelly, Samira Bouzrara, Laura Phillips, Cullen Ryan
Cullen welcomed the group, reviewed the agenda, and introductions were made.  Minutes from the last meeting were accepted.
Coalition Updates presented by Cullen:
DD Lifelong Continuum of Care:  Diagram, Narrative and Goals and Objectives
See attached documents
Diagram: No changes have been made.  It is still a work in progress, if you have suggestions please inform the Sub-committee

Narrative: No changes have been made.  It is still a work in progress, if you have suggestions please inform the Sub-committee

Goals and Objectives: An additional goal has been added: To create a repository for information.  This would be a place where families who have successfully transitioned from the juvenile system into the adult system could help other families through the process.  They would provide information about resources and be a support during a very confusing time.   

Comment: 
Maybe we should have a press release about the coalition and about what the future holds for families who currently have a child in the juvenile system. 

Comment:  

Having peer support and information is very important.

Response:

That is the goal. Remember this is a work in process and it is going take us months to get where we want to go.  We welcome input from all on you.

Next Subcommittee meeting on May 6th at 3pm in the CHOM office.
Technology 

Facebook
We now have a page on Facebook.  If you have anything you would like posted on the page just forward it to Deb at debanthony@progresscentermaine.org .  This can be a great networking and educational tool.  If you are a member of Facebook please remember to join the group.

Website:

We now have a web domain www.maineparentcoalition.org (not yet active) and a high school student is starting to build the site.  Again, this will be a wonderful way to share information with the community.

Comment:  
Our DD Lifelong Continuum of Care Diagram is going to be shared at a national conference
Cullen introduced the first speaker – Brian Scanlon, Region One Team Leader for Developmental Services, to speak about the implications of the Pineland Consent Decree being terminated.  It is important to remember that although many programs were spared with the passing of the budget, we are continuing to lose more supportive housing that we are creating.
Brain addressed the group.  He noted that some of what he would express would be his own views, rather than that of the Department. 

History of Pineland:

Brian spoke of his own experience there.  The Decent Decree was in place by the time he was hired at Pineland.  He was hired with a new crop of employees who were charged with effecting change.  When he worked there is was a good place but it was still an institution.   No matter their intention, all institutions tend to evolve to benefit themselves, not the clients. 
By the time he was working there, the majority of the people who wanted to be placed into the community had been.  For the few who hadn’t been moved into the community, the Pineland staff was working hard to place them.  He worked with the most challenging of the population.  He soon realized that the people living at Pineland just want to love and be loved.

Brian does not believe that for all the clients, community placements improved the quality of their lives.  For some, living in a well run institution provided them with better stimulation, interpersonal contact and a greater feeling of being nurtured than living in even an excellently run community placement.
Brain stated he was very happy to see the Pineland Decent Decree end.  For the majority of people, it had become a barrier to services.  Within the decree the majority of the resources went to the minority of the people.  

The average cost for someone on a sec 21 waiver is $100,000 a year. Maine is not a wealthy state and it needs to manage its money very efficiently.  With the termination of the Consent Decree, we now have the freedom to be creative with our resources and drive our system to become better.  It is vital that we focus on changing how we configure services.
Large changes such as closing Pineland are challenging to do well.  As a result of closing Pineland, we ended up with many small group homes (one or two people) across the state.  This happened for three primary reasons: people equated a large home with an institution; once a home is three bedrooms it needs to be licensed by the State, which is hard to do; and it is simply just the way it happened.
The small group home model, is much more expensive.  At Pineland, 17 staff members were required to cover 12 people compared to now which takes 50 staff.  If Maine simply moves people into homes with 4 and 5 bedrooms we can lower the cost from 100,000 to 80,000 a year per person.  Of course, we can’t just do this.  It needs to be thoughtful done working with the right providers.  It is important to remember that an institution can happen anywhere, it is now about the size but about how much the providers care for the people living there.

The general public does not realize what it takes to provide a healthily, welcoming and stimulating environment for this population.  The education of the general public is vital.  If the community is educated natural supports can be built, which are healthier, longer lasting and less expense than paid supports.  
There needs to be a switch in our thinking, where housing and services are separated.  Services can be provided by providers that are already in the community this would lower cost while at the same time build natural supports.

It is important that we think creativity on how to best to provide safe, affordable housing in stimulating and nurturing environments.  There is not going to be one model that fits for everyone.  For example, a group of parents in South Portland pooled their resources together to buy a house for their adult children.  It was a large sum of money up front but has lowered the yearly cost to 20,000 per person (in part because parents pay for services out of pocket, and in part because of the service needs of the population).  

The DHHS role is to guarantee that your child will be safe for the rest of their lives.  

Comment:

One of the issues with mixing need levels in one house is that the services get skewed to the most challenging individuals leaving the higher functioning people with fewer services.
Response:

It is very hard to give intermediate level services in the current model.  One of the advantages of disconnecting the services from the housing is that people will be able to access the level of care they need.  If the homes were within neighborhoods the higher functioning individuals would be able to build natural supports within the community.

The consumer advisory board needs input from consumers and families.  We need to continue to create strong networks to ensure our voices are heard.  

Question:
A parent would like to keep her son in the community but knows she will not be able to afford the additional services he will need.  Is the Department willing to consider alternative arrangements which could save money?
Response:
It is vital that the Department gets your input.  Information funneling up to the top is the way rule changes will occur.  We need to ensure that all people who need services can get them. 

Comment:
The Department can take a one size approach.  I hear Brian saying very optimistically that we will not give up on what works.  How can we be certain that people will be able to stay in their homes? 

Response:

I am an advocate for evolution.  Slow change that builds from the things that work.  

Comment:
Many services providers evolved from a group of parents who adapted to the established system and funding sources.  Due to this, they are not always the most efficient.  There is a will to change in order to make the services run more efficiently.

Comment:  
A person’s independence needs to be driven by the individual and put into their IOP plan.  The workers should teach a person how to do something rather than just doing it for the person. 

Brian encouraged people to contact him with any ideas or questions.  His phone number is 207-822-0347  email brain.scanlon@maine.gov 
Cullen introduced Charlene Kinnelly who is a Lobbyist Associate with Maine Association of Community Service Care Providers.  Cullen noted she would provide a summary of the budget outcome, what was saved, and what was cut, and how it would affect the parents and their children.
Charlene:  It looked very bleak at first but we ended up in a much better place.  There are two reasons why- the tremendous show of people who came out for the press conference and the hearings and that the state ended up having more revenue than excepted 
The Outcome:

The following limitations were removed from the proposed budget:
15 visit cap on lab services
5 limit cap on admission into inpatient services

18 visit limit cap on out-patient services. Instead it is a soft cap.  

The following cuts were added to the proposed budget
2% cut to employment services and community support

1% cut to in home services rates

6.5% cut in transportation services

8% in the room and board rate

10% cut for occupational therapy rates

NO cuts were made in the following areas

Language services
ICA

PMI

100 new spaces opened up in the Sec 21 waiver and 60 new spaces opened in the Sec 29 waiver.  However, we are still not meeting the need.

In the Juvenile system, changes were made to the eligibility requirements which may result in fewer children qualifying for services.  Further, starting July 1st there will be a rate cut of 2% for in home supports.
Comment: 

It appears that the units that we can bill has decreased in MIMS (the new Mainecare billing system).  Is this a computer error or is a cut?
Response (Charlene):

There were not cuts and it is not a computer error.  We need further clarification about what that particular issue is about. 

Response (Brian): The intention was to make the Caps more flexible, the number of units has stayed the same but how they are broken out had changed.  There will now be a weekly or monthly cap on hours.  This was designed to address the issue of people hording their hours.

Charlene underscored the importance of the parents staying involved.  The federal money this year only put off the threats of intense cuts until 2011.

Question:
What does that mean for providers, parents and consumers?  What can the Coalition do to effect change? 
Response:
The structural programs will stay.  Agencies will be forced to lay people off, not fill vacant positions, etc.   Providers will have to narrow the scope of services they provide.

It is critical that groups like this one continue to voice there concerns, and input.  We need help in educating the candidates prior to their being elected.  The families are the voices that the candidates and 

Legislators listen to the most. We want to know where they stand on an issue prior to electing them to any office.

We want to ensure that the most vulnerable populations continue to be provided with the services that they require to live a happy and healthy life.

Question:
Out of all that we did, what worked best?
Response:

All of it!  Families putting a face on the issue, their personal stories and connections are what really matters to the legislators.  Remember the Legislators are just regular people.  I witnessed them sharing the stories they had heard for the testimonies with one another and some of them crying over the choices they had to make.  Your stories and voice truly impacts how decisions are made.

The Legislature will re convene in Jan 2011 but the appropriations committee will meet monthly.

We should all do outreach to the candidates in our area.  Let them know who we are and the issues we care about. 

The next meeting will be held Monday May 10, 2010 12-2pm, same location, and will be Chaired by Beth Jones
Adjourned  
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